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t is with great sadness that we must 
include in this newsletter eulogies for 

two faculty members who participated fully 
in union life on campus.  Both Pierre 
Gauthier, Police Technology and Carl 
Witchel, HPR were valued members of our 
teaching community.  Both served on the 
union executive.  Both will be sadly missed 
by their families and their colleagues.   
 

On a lighter note, the JACFA Executive and 
Human Resources have been hard at work 
applying the benefits included in the new 
collective agreement. About 190 letters 
were sent to teachers who had their previ-
ous work experience re-evaluated and 114 
of them moved one or two levels up the sal-
ary scale. Until salary level 17, this in-
crease is 4.25% between levels and 1.63% 
for levels 18, 19, 20.   
 

And donõt forget, our major project this 
year is to have all departments establish a  

set of written rules  that govern how courses 
are allocated and scheduled, how course 
outlines are approved, how elections take 
place for chairperson and program commit-
tee representatives, and how hiring commit-
tees and grade committees are established. 
This project will coincide with a reexamina-
tion of how Volet 2 release for departmen-
tal chairs and program committees is dis-
tributed to ensure it is equitable and a re-
view of local agreements to make sure they 
reflect our current practices.   
 

On a much lighter note, our first lunch soup 
lunch in honour of World Teachersõ Day will 
be held on Tuesday, October 4. The theme 
this year is Teachers for Gender Equality, 
so please join us in the Faculty Lounge (H-
101). You will receive an invitation shortly. 
Until then, enjoy the last remaining days of 
summer, even if that means some grading 
outside! 

McGill Workers on Strike! 
The workers of the McGill University Non-Academic Certified Association (MUNACA) have 
been on a general, unlimited strike since Thursday, Sept.1 and have been trying to nego-
tiate since December 2010. This means they will be on strike all day, every day until they 
successfully negotiate a new collective agreement. 
 

The main issue for them is to achieve parity with similar workers in the other Montreal uni-
versities. MUNACA represents 1,700 employees in student affairs, the registrarõs office 
and the laboratories. They voted 88% in favour of this strike.  The McGill administration 
has cut health and pension benefits without any consultation, among other issues. 

 

We invite you to join them in solidarity on their picket line at the 
McDonald Campus gates on Lakeshore Road any time between 8:30 
a.m. and 5:00 p.m.  You can also send an email to the principal of 
McGill at heather.munroe.blum@mcgill.ca expressing your concern 
about her treatment of her employees. 

http://www.munaca.com/
mailto:heather.munroe.blum@mcgill.ca
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In a nutshell, levels 

17 to 20 get an 

increase of 

0.92%.  Levels 

below those get 

an increase 

between 0.95% 

to 1.40%..   

Fifteen years ago, 

Quebec legislators 

voted in favour of 

the Pay Equity Act. 

Pay Equity: Gender Equality Means a 

Salary Increase for All! 
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Scale 
Pay Equity  
Increase 

1 0.00% 

2 0.52% 

3 1.17% 

4 1.40% 

5 1.36% 

6 1.32% 

7 1.29% 

8 1.24% 

9 1.21% 

10 1.17% 

11 1.14% 

12 1.10% 

13 1.06% 

14 1.03% 

15 0.99% 

16 0.95% 

17 0.92% 

18 0.92% 

19 0.92% 

20 0.92% 

 

Fifteen years ago, Quebec legislators 
voted in favour of the Pay Equity Act, 
creating the Pay Equity Commission 
with the mandate to try to establish 
s a l a r y  e q u i t y  b e t w e e n 
òpredominantly femaleó and 
òpredominantly maleó job categories.  
The Commission is required to audit 
the salaries of these job categories 
every five years.  In 2010, women 
still earned an average of 12.8% 
less salary than men in Quebec, so 
there is still a lot of work to do on this 
front. 
 

As explained in our March 2011 
JACFA News, our job category as 
cegep teachers is òmixed,ó which 
means it is neither predominantly fe-
male nor male.  In contrast, the first 
17 levels of our salary scale are de-
fined as òpredominantly femaleó as 
they apply to primary and secondary 
school teachers.  These teachers are 
entitled to a pay equity adjustment 
under the law; therefore, the whole 
scale has moved up to ensure that 
cegep teachers are not paid less than 
our colleagues in the elementary and 
high schools. 
 

 

On August 28, Human Resources an-
nounced that the pay equity adjust-
ments were to take effect and be in-
corporated into the pay of Septem-
ber 1, 2011.  This raise is retroactive 
to December 31, 2010. 
 

In a nutshell, levels 17 to 20 get an 
increase of 0.92%.  Levels 3 to 16 
get an increase between 0.95% to 
1.40%.   

Below are our estimated figures 
for our 2011 pay equity in-
creases: 



Privacy, Your Computer and Internet Usage 
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Despite a landmark de-
cision made in Ontario 
courts last March, which 
ruled that employees 
have a right to privacy 
for material contained 
on a work computer, the 
Collegeõs òPolicy on the 

Appropriate Usage of Computing Resources Including 
the Internet (August 2004)ó limits our use more strictly.  
Our College limits our use to support teaching, pro-
mote computer literacy, deliver instructional content, 
disseminate information about the College and con-
duct official College business. 
 

The judgement from the Ontario Court of Appeal 
states that by giving tech devices to employees, along 
with permission to take them home on evenings and 
vacations, the employer gave òexplicit permission to 
use the laptops for personal use.ó The logic behind the 
ruling is that if employers expect their employees to 
be available 24/7, then personal material will end up 
on these devices and the employers are going to have 
to accept such files are private property.   

While JACFA has no reason to believe that the 
College regularly monitors faculty computers, it 
is common practice in the business world, with 
40% of American companies reporting that 
they regularly scrutinize their employeesõ files. 
Twenty-eight percent admitted that they have 
fired an employee as a result of this practice. 
 

The Collegeõs policy strictly forbids the unau-
thorized usage of college-related documents, 
harassment of any type, distributing chain mail, 
causing excessive internet usage, using their 
computers for commercial activities for per-
sonal financial gain, printing or distributing 
pornographic material and violating privacy or 
copyright laws.  This list is not exhaustive and if 
you are interested in this issue, please consult 
the policy by clicking here. The policy also 
states that individuals who violate it will be 
subject to disciplinary action, which may include 
dismissal. 
 

If Quebec decides to follow Ontarioõs lead on 
ensuring some privacy on electronic devices, 
JACFA will approach the College to revise the 
current policy. 

On a regular basis, JACFA receives e-mails from FNEEQ, the CSN, its Montreal Central 
Council and other like-minded organizations inviting our members to take part in political 
actions or to support different causes, ranging from workersõ rights in Mexico to campaigns 
against violence towards women, or support to victims of legal abuse. 
 
JACFA forwards these types of political or international messages ONLY to faculty mem-
bers who have signed up with the JACFA Action E-Mail List. To sign up, send us an email 
with  òJOIN JACFA ACTIONó in the header.   
 

It is always possible to deregister from this list - just send us an e-mail! 
 

 

 

 

JACFA Action E-Mail List 

http://www.johnabbott.qc.ca/public/3a6ce747-8d96-4668-becd-0c6ac17b644a/about_the_college/Board_of_Governors/policies/computer_use.pdf
mailto:jacfa@johnabbott.qc.ca
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Congratulations to the following faculty members  

who acquired permanence this year! 

A major part of the JACFA work plan for this year is to review our practices and local agree-
ments in order to update them in light of the changing times and the new collective agree-
ment. Local agreements are between JACFA and the John Abbott administration that relate 
to the collective agreement. 
 

Volet 2 Release for Departmental Chairs and Program Committees 
 

We are going to look at how volet 2 (clause 8-4.01) departmental  chairperson release and 
program release are allocated to determine if this type of  release needs to be redistributed 
in a more equitable way. Volet 2 is one of the three types of teacher workload that includes 
duties relating to group responsibilities for which teachers have release time from teaching. 
 

Local Agreements 
 

The following local agreements will be reviewed and revised as needed subject to approval 
by the JACFA General Assembly: 

Academic Council (article 4-5.00) 
The Composition and Mandate of Program Committees (article 4-1.00) 
The Framework for the Recognition of Professional Services Rendered (clause 8-
4.03) 
Lunch Hour (clause 8-3.05) 

 

New Departmental Responsibilities 
 

In order to realize the responsibilities of departments in the new collective agreement, it is 
recommended that all departments create a set of written rules on the functioning of their de-
partment, if they have not already done so. These rules include the distribution of teaching 
workload (courses), the scheduling of courses, approval of course outlines, elaboration of the 
departmental budget, election of departmental chairpersons, selection of program committee 
representatives, establishment of hiring committees and grade review committees. The JACFA 
Executive will produce a guide to help departmental assemblies create clear written proce-
dures to ensure that all members of the department understand and can participate effec-
tively in departmental life. This will be particularly useful for the integration of new teachers 
who may find the internal workings of their departments rather inexplicable. 

A New Collective Agreement ð  
Itõs Time to Review, Revise & Realize 

Angili Babbar (English) 
Matthew Barlow (History) 
Paul Bazelais (Physics) 
Jean-Marc Beausoleil (French) 
Ann Beer (English) 
Emmanuelle Carle (History) 
Marielle Castellana 
(Sociology) 
Giulia Chiappetta (Math) 
Shireef Darwish (Biology) 

Jason Lucier (Math) 
Gary McHugh (PHEC) 

Kelly McKinney (H/P/R) 
Roksana Nazneen (Sociology) 

Ed Osowski (History) 
Anana Rydvald (Theatre) 

Avinash Samboo (Economics) 
Daniel Schorr (Cinema) 
Nelly Stipdonk (PHEC) 

Mikhail Zimerman (Phys.Ed) 
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Maureen Godfrey (Nursing)
Richard Guillotte (Nursing)

Pauline Langlois (Bus. Admin.) 
Karen Lee (English) 

Anna Lépine (English) 

http://www2.johnabbott.qc.ca/~jacfa/collectiveAgreem/pdf/FNEEQConventionCollective2010-2015-Version2011-05-11.pdf
http://www2.johnabbott.qc.ca/~jacfa/collectiveAgreem/pdf/FNEEQConventionCollective2010-2015-Version2011-05-11.pdf
http://www.fneeq.qc.ca/fr/cegep/Conventions_collectives/Archives-2010-2015/Derniere-VersionSignets-CC-FNEEQ_2010-2015-Version2011-05-11.pdfC:/Documents%20and%20Settings/Computer%20User/My%20Documents/Corel%20User%20Files
http://www2.johnabbott.qc.ca/~jacfa/collectiveAgreem/pdf/FNEEQConventionCollective2010-2015-Version2011-05-11.pdf
http://www2.johnabbott.qc.ca/~jacfa/collectiveAgreem/pdf/FNEEQConventionCollective2010-2015-Version2011-05-11.pdf
http://www2.johnabbott.qc.ca/~jacfa/collectiveAgreem/pdf/FNEEQConventionCollective2010-2015-Version2011-05-11.pdf
http://www2.johnabbott.qc.ca/~jacfa/collectiveAgreem/pdf/FNEEQConventionCollective2010-2015-Version2011-05-11.pdf


P A G E  5  V O L U M E  1 1 ,  I S S U E  1  

The new collective agreement includes a new method of calculating previous work experience, which should 
benefit many of our teachers. (For a complete explanation of how the new calculations work, please see the 
last issue of JACFA News.) Over the summer, Human Resources undertook the colossal task of re-evaluating 
each teacherõs previous work experience, which should have been completed by the end of August. How-
ever, because the task was so overwhelming, the JACFA Executive agreed that HR should prioritize teachers 
for whom the new calculation might result in moving up a level on the salary scale. For teachers who are 
already at the top of the salary scale, the recalculations might only change their position on the seniority 
list, if they are tied with another teacher in seniority, therefore the recalculations will be done at a later 
date, if required. 
 

On August 29, 2011, Human Resources sent about 190 letters to teachers whose experience has been re-
calculated. The letters indicated the new experience that will be recognized at the beginning of the fall 
2010 semester, along with the new level on the salary scale the teacher should have been paid. While 
many teachers will go up on the salary scale, rest assured that the recalculation of experience will not result 
in anyone going down a level on the scale. 
 

According to the new collective agreement, the College has until the end of September to adjust teachersõ 
salaries and pay the retroactive salary teachers should have been receiving since Fall 2010. These adjust-
ments should be made on the September 29 pay cheques. 

Update on the Recalculation of Experience 

FONDACTION is the workersõ fund of the CSN. It contributes to maintaining and creating jobs in Quebec 
(60% of FONDACTIONõs funds must be invested in the province) and to developing small and medium sized 
companies in Quebec. It particularly supports businesses that address environmental issues and sustainable 
development. 
 

It is possible to contribute to FONDACTIONõs RRSP via a lump sum or directly by payroll deductions here at 
John Abbott. Payroll deductions have the advantage of an immediate tax reduction of approximately 80%. 
 

Why 80%? Regular contributions to an RRSP usually come with a tax credit of just under 40% (depending 
on your tax bracket). But FONDACTIONõs RRSP receives an extra 25% from the provincial and 15% from 
the federal governments. 
 

For example: Someone contributing $100 per pay ($2,600 annually) would have a pay deduction of $100 
going to FONDACTION, but their tax deductions would decrease by $45 for provincial tax and $33.37 for 
federal tax. This means that the pay chequeõs net amount decreases only by $21.63. These numbers are 
based on an annual salary between $41,544 and $78,120. 
 

More numbers: The value of shares is updated twice a year, in July and in January. The following table 
gives the recent progression of the share value: 

 
 

Anyone wishing to make a lump sum contribution for the 2011 tax year may want to act quickly. There is a 
maximum of $150 million worth of shares that can be sold every year (the financial year for FONDACTION 
ends in May). At the rate contributions are going, it might not be possible to make a lump sum contribution 
after mid-December. However, it will still be possible to sign up for payroll deductions. 
 

As with the purchase of any type of shares, some risks are involved. You can visit the FONDACTION website 
for more information. If you are interested in contributing to FONDACTION, contact Alex Panassenko at the 
JACFA office. 

January 2010 July 2010 January 2011 July 2011 

$9.23 $9.11 $9.38 $9.57 

HAVE YOU HEARD ABOUT FONDACTION? 

http://www2.johnabbott.qc.ca/~jacfa/jacfaNews/pdf/JacfaNews_v10n4_May2011.pdf
http://www.fondaction.com/
mailto:jacfa@johnabbott.qc.ca
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Pierre Gauthier 1944-2011 
 
We were saddened by the news of Pierre Gauthierõs death of brain cancer on July 
30, 2011 at the age of 67. Pierre was a Police Technology teacher for the last 
twenty years and he served on the JACFA Executive from 2001 to 2009.  
 

He came to the attention of the JACFA Executive when he was falsely accused of 
destroying departmental files. After JACFAõs spirited defence of him, he offered to 
be of service to JACFA. When we invited him to seek election to the Executive in the 
winter of 2001 after the resignation of a member of the Executive for personal rea-
sons, his reaction surprised us. He informed us he was deeply honoured to join such 

an illustrious group. We had never really thought of ourselves that way.  
 

Pierre was a lawyer. It was ironic that for many years in his previous career, he had represented the em-
ployer side against unions and now found himself as a syndical representative. He was amused that he 
had switched sides. We used to kid him that he had finally seen the light.  
 

Pierre was generous with his legal skills. With great energy, he devoted himself to jurisprudential research 
on various union matters. For example, the April 2006 edition of the JACFA News contains Pierreõs analysis 
of the Qu®bec governmentôs power to decree collective agreements. Many teachers and students benefit-
ted from Pierreõs free legal advice. He always helped when asked.  
 

The Québec and Canadian Charter of Rights and Freedoms were Pierreõs favourite fundamental laws. He 
had a passion for the defence of the individual. He eagerly anticipated Supreme Court interpretations. òI 
am a Charter person,ó he used to say.  
 

One of Pierreõs objectives was to get the College to respect its collective agreement obligation to hire full 
time teachers in Police Technology as it does in other disciplines. For many years, Pierre and some of his 
colleagues were hired from semester to semester rather than for a full-time teaching post which leads to 
permanent status. Pierreõs lobbying paid off in 2007 when he and three other long-time, non-permanent 
teachers in Police Technology achieved òpermanence.ó 
 

There was a playful side to Pierre. At least once per year, the members of the JACFA Executive go out to 
dinner or lunch together (paid out of our own pockets) to socialize. One year, we arranged to meet at an 
Ethiopian restaurant in N.D.G. Pierre arrived wearing thick glasses and a wig. For some time, no one rec-
ognised him as he proceeded to sit at our table and play out his charade.  
 

Pierre was also an old fashioned gentleman. Once, when he was quite hungry, he consumed half of a 
large block of cheese from the JACFA office fridge. He assumed it was a leftover from some reception in 
the Faculty Lounge. However, the cheese had been purchased by Louise, our administrative assistant, and 
was residing temporarily in the office fridge on its way to her home. When Pierre was made aware of his 
mistake, he turned up in the office with a dozen long-stemmed roses for Louise to make amends. He also 
made financial restitution for the missing cheese. 
 

Qu®bec occupied a special place in Pierreõs heart. Each summer his goal was to visit a different region of 
the province.  He wanted to know the uniqueness of each region. He would sample the local delicacies, at-
tend cultural events, and revel in the pleasures of his homeland. 
 

Pierre was aware of the tenuous hold of humans on this earth. In 2009, upon his departure from the JACFA 
Executive, he declared how much he had enjoyed working with his colleagues and he quoted former French 
Prime Minister Georges Clemenceau, òLes cimetières sont pleins de gens irremplaçables, qui ont tous été rem-
placés.ó 
 

His funeral was held on August 6. He will be sadly missed by his close colleagues, his partner Céline and 
his children Christine, Vicky and Pierre-Pascal. 
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On Carl (Witchel) 1948-2011 
 
The main thing about Carl is that he knew how to get into somebodyõs face. As a 
syndicalist coming into an educational institution for the first time, I naturally had 
some assumptions about what a teachersõ union might be like. I had experience 
with the IWA (International Woodworkers of America) and the IGWA 
(International Glass Workers of America), both Teamsters affiliates, and both with 
very clear and direct methods for conflict resolution. My assumption for this place 
was closer to fairies and pixy dust; after all, they didnõt even call themselves a un-
ion. Within my first two weeks I came to realize the dangers in making such as-

sumptions thanks to some guy from the Bronx called Carl. 
 

The second time that I met him, he invited me to attend my first Academic Council meeting. I was surprised 
as the place was rockinõ--the issue was sexual harassment and a womanõs right to enter into what were 
then traditional male bastions. That was the autumn of 1980. I thought this was fun. Little did I realize what 
the 80õs would bring or how grateful I would be for having Carl around. 
 

Endless car rides to endless ateliers sectoriels, conseils généraux and the lessons learned from Carl in those 
bear pits at a time when the boss was being draconian. To see Carl in action at these venues was truly im-
pressive.  He was as articulate in French as he was in English.  Powerful, passionate, and principled are just 
three simple words that I would use to describe Carl. 
 

When the 1983 strike came, we eventually got bored picketing in a cabbage patch and so the òflying 
squadó was born along with its uniform, a white T-shirt with the words John Au Boutte printed on it. We 
went to just about every CEGEP in the region to support our colleagues on their picket lines. Carl was our 
liason with them, from Valleyfield to Vieux Montréal. At times the confrontations reminded me of the good 
olõ days at the logging camp and glass factory. 
 

How I long to see the video of the Picket Players performing òThe Blizzard of Lawsó with Carl as the sad 
and depressed non-permanent teacher replete with straw hat and corn cob pipe. This was Carl in his natu-
ral element, doing spoofs of Broadway musicals. He loved Broadway; we would actually debate the mer-
its of òLittle Shop of Horrorsó vs. òCats.ó  I found it ironic and heartwarming in later years when Carl be-
came de facto den mother to any number of felines in his neighbourhood. 
 

Anybody who knew him knew that he could be a tough person to be with. Anybody, from whatever side of 
the debate on disaffiliation will remember the fierce determination that he had for a cause that he be-
lieved in. I fondly remember our little piece of guerrilla theatre at Academic Council when Carl, Burt Young 
and I first got the College to declare John Abbott a nuclear-free zone and then, for eight weeks floated 
and debated a motion that would have the College purchase and store a supply of cyanide for every 
member of the College community. The thinking being that, if nuclear war ever broke out, members of the 
College would have a choice of slow painful death by radiation sickness or the quick and painless pill. The 
administrators were left quaking in their boots. 
 

There is so much to say about him. Weõve lost a mighty syndical warrior. 
 

Abe Sosnowicz 
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You have probably noticed that the amount of your net pay has changed several times since last 
May. Whatõs been going on?  Hereõs a recap: 
 

1.   In May 26, 2011, you received last yearõs pay raise of 0.5% increase, retroactive to June 1,   
       2010. 
 

2.   On June 1, 2011, you received this yearõs pay raise of 0.75%. 
 

3.   You will be paid 27 times (instead of 26) in 2011-2012, so you will receive a little less every 

  pay period. In the end, the yearly total will be the same, as we get an extra pay (the 27th  
  one). For example, using gross salary: 
 

If you earn $41,841.00, youõll get 27 x $1549.67 (instead of 26 x $1609.27); 
If you earn $51,525.00, youõll get 27 x $1908.33 (instead of 26 x $1981.73); 
If you earn $63,448.00, youõll get 27 x $2349.93 (instead of 26 x $2440.31); 
Etc. 

 

4.  On your September 1, 2011 pay cheque, you received the pay equity increase,  
     retroactive to December 31, 2010 (see article on page 2 for more information). 
 

5.   If your previous work experience has been recalculated as a result of the new collective 
      agreement, you  may be moving up the salary scale. This adjustment is retroactive to the fall  
      2010 semester and should appear on the September 29 pay cheques (see article on page 5 
      for more information). 
 

6.   Sometime in the fall, you may find that your contributions for Canadaõs Employment Insurance  
      (EI) and the Québec Pension Plan (QPP) hit their maxima and thus stop being deducted from  
      your gross revenue, giving the impression of a monetary raise until January when contributions  
      begin being deducted again. Here are the details of these deductions: 

 

Canadaõs Employment Insurance rate is 1.41% to a yearly maximum of $623.22; 
The Québec Pension Plan rate is 4.95% to a yearly maximum of $2,217.60. 

Pay Stubs: What Has Been Going On? 

Andrea Best - Nursing 

Jason Annahatak - Native Languages - Inuktitut 

Julie Caouette - Psychology 

Elizabeth Jean Dee - Nursing 

Jean-François Desfossés - PHEC 

Melissa Hunn - Phys.Ed 

Monika Karpinska - English 

Jennifer McDermott - English 

Welcome New Teachers! 

Marc Mikhael - Biology 

Louis Nikolopoulos - PHEC 

José Ocasar Ariza - Spanish 

Christina Oltmann - English 

Jo-Anne Vezina - Theatre Professional 

Thomas Young - H/P/R 

Yu Zhao - Mathematics 
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Octopus  
As you are likely already aware, the College has instituted a new format for reporting problems on 
campus. The Octopus system is now the one gateway to reporting any problems relating to equipment, 
classrooms and much more. Faculty were not consulted about this new system, but many College workers 
who routinely address work orders were. Please make use of this system to report any issues with your 
classrooms such as temperature, ventilation, lighting, etc. If the issue is not addressed after you have 
made your requests through Octopus, then contact JACFA for further follow-up. JACFA has requested 
that regular reminders on how to use the system be posted on the portal.  
 

The Octopus system was effectively used by a colleague to report mold in ceiling tiles in P-307 and P-
305. The tiles have already been changed and the leaky pipe has been repaired. The Hochelaga stair-
well that exits at the 210 bus stop is in dire need of repair and has been reported through Octopus. 
With such a large campus to maintain, it is helpful to have a system that encourages everyone to be-
come involved in reporting problems. Submitted photos of the areas concerned were also extremely 
helpful. 

 

Fire Drill and Emergency Evacuation Procedures 
 

The first fire drill of the semester made people aware of where their designated 
emergency exits are located. It was a great reminder to discuss the evacuation 
plan with students. Some potential problems evacuating onto the football field 
(now surrounded by a fence) have already been noted and will be followed up on 
during the first Health and Safety Committee meeting of the semester. 
 

 

SST (Santé et Sécurité au Travail) Audit  
 

The date for the SST audit has been confirmed and the consult-
ant will be on campus the week of October 31 to November 4, 
2011. This audit will help the College to plan more efficiently for 
future renovations and to purchase new equipment. 

 
 
 
 
 

Construction on Campus 
 

It will still likely be a semester of construction woes and potential safety  
hazards as we navigate around the work site. On a positive note: with  
the new football field and track finally finished, classes that incorporate  
running on campus should be much safer now. 

Health and Safety Report 
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            Just a quick heads up regarding the Annual Open Mic Night--The Union Dues band is already       
          thinking hard about its repertoire and we hope to be a hard act to follow! So start practicing 
        and get ready for an evening of collegial socializing. See some awesome acts performed by  
          your colleagues, or maybe even sign up yourself! The sign-up sheet will be circulated early in  
           the Winter semester. 

JACFA Social Report 

Thereõs got to be a morning afteré 

 
October will once again see our now traditional 
World Teachersõ Day Soup Lunch in the Faculty 
Lounge. This year the event will be held on Tues-
day, October 4. An invitation will appear in your 
inbox soon! 

The social calendar is already filling with events for the semester!  

We will hold the annual Faculty Christmas Lunch in December 
and, once again, the Business Administration Project Manage-
ment class has taken on the task of helping organize the  
Family Christmas Lunch.  
 

J A C F A  N E W S  
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        After the blustery effects of tropical  
                                      storm Irene, we were greeted by a  
                                      sunny start to the annual JACFA  
                                      Welcome Back Corn Roast. By early  
                                      afternoon it was in full swing. The  
  corn arrived shucked this year (much to the joy of the JACFA  
  Executive members who usually are assigned this sticky,  
  silky task) and the dental floss was once again donated  
  by our colleagues from the Dental Hygiene department. 
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JACFA Executive 2011-2012 

From left to right: Candis Steenbergen (H/P/R), Faye Trecartin (English), Alex Panassenko 
(Math), Ed Osowski (HEPS), Daniel Gosselin (French), Jim Leeke (HEPS) and Ute Beffert 
(Nursing). 

Meet JACFAõs Newest  

Executive Member! 
The newest addition to 
the JACFA Executive, 
Candis Steenbergen, is 
assisting with both the 
Parental Rights Portfolio 
(with Faye) and the So-
cial Committee (with 
Ute) this semester. A 
teacher in the Humani-
ties/Philosophy/Religion 
here at JAC,  her  

previous union experience was gleaned from 
Concordia University (CUPFA) where she partici-
pated as a departmental representative, and 
Carleton University, where she was an active 
member of CUPEõs Womenõs Caucus.  

http://www2.johnabbott.qc.ca/~jacfa/

